
  

   

   

             
            

    

  

 

Discussion Paper 

Possible Funding Models 

May 17, 2022 

Friends of Second Marsh (FSM) has developed this discussion paper to open a 
conversation with City staff, Committee and/or Council Members on the funding of 
Friends of Second Marsh. 

A. Background 

History 

The  preservation  of  Second  Marsh  began  in  the  1970’s  with  the  Second  Marsh  
Defence  Association.  

The  City  took  over  ownership  of  the  Marsh  in  1992  and  entered  into  a  partnership  
with  the  Central  Lake  Ontario  Conservation  Authority,  Ducks  Unlimited  Canada  and  
Friends  of  Second  Marsh  (FSM)  to  ensure  the  continued  preservation  and  
celebration  of  this  provincially  significant  resource  for  the  benefit  and  enjoyment  of  
present  and  future  generations.  

Today,  Second  Marsh  and  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve  (currently  being  
transferred  to  City  ownership)  are  an  eco-tourism  destination,  locally,  regionally  and  
provincially,  within  a  highly  populated  urban  context  on  the  eastern  edge  of  the  
Greater  Toronto  Area.  This  attracts  visitors  to  the  City  and  provides  associated  
economic  benefits/spin-offs  for  local  businesses.  

Funding  

FSM  has  historically  been  funded  by  the  City  of  Oshawa’s  Anchor  Grant.  

In  2011,  the  annual  City  grant  was  $40,000.  

In  2022,  the  City’s  Anchor  Grant  cash  contribution  of  $42,200  represented  
approximately  42%  of  the  FSM  operating  budget  including  employee  salaries  and  
other  administrative  costs.  (This  amount,  combined  with  a  $5,050  in-kind  office  
space  made  a  total  contribution  of  $47,250).  
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In  2021,  City  Council  endorsed  a  new  Community  Grant  Program  with  four  grant  
streams.  While  we  understand  that  the  City  wants  to  change  its  approach  to  
funding  community  organizations,  the  most  recent  staff  report  FIN-22-54,  which  
presents  the  Evaluation  and  Scoring  Criteria  for  the  new  Community  Grant  
Program,  will  not  provide  operating  budget  funding  for  FSM.  The  grant  categories  
provide  funding  for  festivals,  events,  celebrations,  one-off  projects  and  activities,  
and  in-kind  contributions  only.   

To  date,  the  City  Anchor  Grant  has  been  used  at  the  discretion  of  FSM  and  has  
been  used  to  cover  the  cost  of  some  of  our  events  and  projects.  

City  base  funding  allows  FSM  to  leverage  additional  funding  and  attract  volunteers,  
creating  a  value-added  benefit  for  the  City,  as  well  as  for  the  greater  community.  

Other  funding  sources  available  to  FSM  (recently  benchmarked  against  17  similar  
organizations)  are  limited,  largely  project-focused  and  do  not  cover  salary  and  
administrative  costs.  This  leaves  FSM  with  few  operating  budget  funding  sources.  

With  the  recommendations  contained  in  FIN-21-54  approved  by  the  Finance  
Committee  on  May  16,  2022,  FSM  is  facing  the  apparent  loss  of  the  City’s  grant,  
which  is  of  great  concern.  

Staffing  

FSM  currently  operates  through  an  elected  volunteer  Board  of  Directors  and  two  
part-time  staff  with  a  combined  30  years  of  first-hand  experience  at  the  Marsh.   Two  
positions  –  Executive  Director  and  Administrative  Assistant  –  are  currently  vacant  
due  to  funding  constraints.  

The  current  staffing  complement  falls  far  short  of  the  full-time  Executive  Director  
and  five  full-time  staff  that  FSM  once  had.  

Despite  this,  FSM  brings  added  value  to  the  table  and  successfully  delivers  
education,  interpretation  and  stewardship  programs  at  a  cost  far  lower  than  if  City  
staff  delivered  the  programs.  

The  transfer  of  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve  to  the  City  will  result  in  a  30%  
increase  in  area  and  result  in  a  contiguous  178-hectare  City-owned  environmentally  
significant  area.  It  is  anticipated  that  this  will  place  additional  responsibilities  on  
FSM’s  education,  interpretation  and  stewardship  partnership  role.  

The  challenge  FSM  faces  is  that,  even  without  increasing  the  area,  our  resources  
are  already  significantly  stretched.  
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Timing  

Timing  is  critical.  With  only  two  scheduled  Council  meetings  left  prior  to  the  election  
(June  20  and  Sept  26)  and  the  budget  expected  to  be  presented  to  Council  before  
year-end  and  budget  approval  in  January  2023,  it  is  urgent  that  staff  and  Council  
consider  possible  alternate  funding  models  for  FSM  if  the  organization  is  to  maintain  
its  partnership  status  in  2023  and  beyond.  

B.  Proposed  Funding  Models  

The  proposed  funding  models  have  been  developed  with  the  following  in  mind:  

municipalities  face  a  balancing  act  in  maintaining  and  potentially  expanding  
services  in  a  way  that  is  fiscally  responsible;  

a  key  focus  of  Oshawa  Council  has  been  to  provide  quality,  affordable  
municipal  programs/services  in  the  most  efficient  and  effective  manner;  

the  2020-2023  Oshawa  Strategic  Plan:  Our  Plan  for  Success  and  its  two  
guiding  principles  of  financial  stewardship  and  sustainability;  

Second  Marsh  is  recognized  as  a  natural  infrastructure  asset  in  the  City’s  Asset  
Management  Plan  and  investing  in  FSM  is  an  investment  in  this  important  
natural  infrastructure;  

the  City’s  budget  is  a  financial  tool,  but  it  is  also  a  policy  and  communication  
tool,  identifying  and  messaging  what  is  important  to  the  City  and  the  community.  

Possible  funding  models  include  but  are  not  limited  to:  

1.   Fund  FSM  Through  a  Department  Budget  

Increase  a  Department  base  budget  to  include  funding  to  support  FSM’s  education,  
interpretation  and  stewardship  partnership  role  related  to  the  City-owned  Second  
Marsh  and,  potentially,  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve.  Funding  could  be  based  
on  a  per-capita  contribution.  This  approach  to  FSM  funding  would  be  similar  to  
budgeting  for  CLOCA  environmental  monitoring  of  Second  Marsh  in  a  Department  
budget.  

This  approach  would:  

specifically  address  FSM  financial  support;  
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potentially  provide  FSM  with  more  funding  enabling  a  larger  staff  complement  to  
meet  Marsh  needs  and  FSM  responsibilities,  increasing  the  physical  presence,  
on  behalf  of  the  City,  at  Second  Marsh  and  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  
Reserve.  It  would  also  maximize  the  potential  of  the  Marsh  as  an  eco-tourism  
destination  while  ensuring  the  protection  of  the  Marsh  and  its  inhabitants;  

provide  FSM  with  financial  stability,  allowing  FSM  to  plan  for  more  multi-year  
projects,  which  is  critical  when  it  comes  to  invasive  species  like  Invasive  
Phragmites,  and  to  meet  its  partnership  responsibilities;  

result  in  FSM  being  able  to  fulfill  its  education,  interpretation  and  stewardship  
partnership  role  related  to  Second  Marsh  and  the  anticipated  expansion  of  that  
role  given  the  planned  transfer  of  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve  to  the  
City;  

send  a  message  that  Second  Marsh,  a  City  owned  Provincially  Significant  
Wetland,  Provincially  Significant  Area  of  Natural  and  Scientific  Interest,  cultural  
heritage  resource  and  designated  Greenbelt  area,  and  the  McLaughlin  Bay  
Wildlife  Reserve,  are  an  important  community  resource  worth  protecting,  
maintaining  and  improving.  

2.  Fund  FSM  as  an  External  Agency  

The  City  would  fund  FSM  as  an  external  agency  as  it  does  the  five  existing  external  
agencies  - Oshawa  Senior  Citizens  Centre  (OSCC),  Oshawa  Public  Libraries,  The  
Parkwood  Foundation,  Oshawa  Historical  Society,  and  Robert  McLaughlin  Gallery.  
Funding  for  these  agencies  exceeded  $12  million  in  2022.  Funding  would  be  based  on  
an  annual  Business  Plan  and  budget  submission,  as  is  the  current  practice  for  external  
agencies.  

There  are  many  benefits  to  external  agencies.  They:  

efficiently  deliver  a  public  function/service  through  a  dedicated  elected  Board,  
staff  and  volunteers  and  staff  who  have  a  passion  for  their  subject  matter;  

leverage  base  funding  to  access  additional  funding  and  attract  volunteers,  
creating  a  value-added  benefit  to  the  City,  as  the  owner,  as  well  as  for  the  greater  
community;  

are  cost-effective  given  agency  staff  and  volunteers  provide  a  public  service  at  a  
much  lower  cost  than  if  the  City  did  it  itself  (the  exception  here  is  the  OSCC  
where  staff  are  City  employees);  
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direct,  support  and  facilitate  the  process  of  public  education,  outreach  and  
engagement.  

It  is  noted  that  the  City  does  not  have  a  definition  of  an  external  agency  but  has  recently  
referred  to  three  key  elements  –  involves  City-owned  property;  a  core  City  service  and  
Council  representation  on  the  Board.  

In  the  absence  of  a  definition,  FSM  developed  a  table  (Attachment  1)  that  captures  the  
characteristics  of  the  existing  external  agencies  and  “tests”  whether  FSM  meets  these  
characteristics.  

The  table  addresses  organization,  governance,  administration  and  accountability  
criteria.  Please  note  that  none  of  the  external  agencies  provide  a  core  service  if  core  is  
defined  as  mandatory/legislated.  All  agencies  provide  discretionary  services.  The  table  
indicates  that  FSM  currently  meets  or  partially  meets  with  the  potential  to  fully  meet  all  
criteria  of  an  external  agency  of  the  City  of  Oshawa.   

Funding  FSM  as  an  external  agency  would:  

specifically  address  FSM  financial  support;  

potentially  provide  FSM  with  more  funding  enabling  a  larger  staff  complement  to  
meet  Marsh  needs  and  FSM  responsibilities,  increasing  the  physical  presence,  
on  behalf  of  the  City,  at  Second  Marsh  and  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve,  
and  maximize  the  potential  of  the  Marsh  as  an  eco-tourism  destination  while  
ensuring  the  protection  of  the  Marsh  and  Reserve  and  their  inhabitants;  

provide  FSM  with  financial  stability,  allowing  FSM  to  plan  for  more  multi-year  
projects,  critical  when  it  comes  to  invasive  species  like  Invasive  Phragmites,  and  
to  meet  its  partnership  responsibilities;  

result  in  FSM  being  able  to  fulfill  its  education,  interpretation  and  stewardship  
partnership  role  related  to  Second  Marsh  and  the  expansion  of  that  role  given  the  
planned  transfer  of  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve  to  the  City;  

send  a  message  that  Second  Marsh,  a  City  owned  Provincially  Significant  
Wetland,  Provincially  Significant  Area  of  Natural  and  Scientific  Interest,  cultural  
heritage  resource  and  designated  Greenbelt  area,  and  the  McLaughlin  Bay  
Wildlife  Reserve  are  an  important  community  resource  worth  protecting,  
maintaining  and  improving.  
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enhance  FSM  accountability  and  transparency  to  both  the  City  and  the  
community  through  an  annual  Business  Plan  with  an  associated  action  plan  and  
performance  measures,  appointed  Council  representation  (should  Council  
desire),  and  audited  financial  statements,  as  necessary.  

3.  Revisit  the  New  Community  Grant  Program  

Revisit  the  Community  Grant  Program  to  include  an  operating  budget  grant  category  
that  would  provide  operating  budget  funding  for  community  organizations.  

This  approach  would:  

provide  much  needed  operating  funding  for  community  organizations,  including  
FSM;  

place  more  demands  on  the  proposed  City  staff  committee  as  an  additional  
grant  category  would  need  to  be  administered;  

require  FSM  to  apply  annually  and  compete  for  operating  budget  funding;  

likely  not  result  in  any  increase  in  funding  to  FSM  given  the  grant  category  would  
have  a  limited  funding  envelop  thereby  continuing  the  status  quo  in  terms  of  
limited  FSM  operational  capacity;  

leave  FSM  with  year-to-year  uncertainty  regarding  its  operating  budget,  
restricting  our  ability  to  plan  for  multi-year  projects  or  sustain  a  sufficient  staff  
complement.  

4.   FSM  Staff  Become  City  Employees  

Following  the  precedent  of  the  OSCC  where  their  staff  report  to  the  Board  but  are  City  
employees,  FSM  staff  could  become  City  employees.   This  model  could  be  combined  
with  the  designation  of  FSM  as  an  external  agency.  

This  approach  would:  

reduce  the  financial  requirements  of  FSM  to  meet  its  education,  interpretation  
and  stewardship  partnership  role;  

potentially  enable  the  filling  of  vacant  positions  resulting  in  a  larger  and  full-time  
staff  complement  giving  FSM  more  stability  to  plan  and  focus  on  the  delivery  of  
its  partnership  programs  and  create  a  greater  physical  presence  at  the  Marsh  
and  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve;  
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increase  the  City’s  financial  and  Human  Resource  Services  commitments  to  
City-owned  Second  Marsh,  given  the  City’s  higher  cost  for  employees,  which  
includes  not  just  salary  but  benefits,  vacation  pay,  pension  contributions,  etc.  
not  currently  provided  by  FSM;  

5.  Do  Nothing  

The  City  provides  community  grants  through  the  new  Community  Grant  Program,  as  
approved  by  Council.  

This  approach  would:  

provide  event  and  one-off  project  funding,  and  maintain  the  FSM  office  space  as  
an  in-kind  contribution;  

not  provide  operating  budget  funding  to  FSM  thereby  reducing  the  City’s  
financial  commitment  to  FSM  and  to  Second  Marsh;  

reduce  and  possibly  remove  a  physical  presence  from  Second  Marsh  and  the  
McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve  opening  the  door  to  decline  and  degradation,  
and  loss  of  community  engagement,  awareness  and  education  opportunities;  

result  in  FSM  not  having  sufficient  operating  funds  for  2023  and  beyond  to  
maintain  the  existing,  and,  currently  limited,  staff  resources,  given  there  are  very  
few  funding  sources  that  provide  operating  budget  funding;  

result  in  FSM  not  being  able  to  fulfill  its  education,  interpretation  and  stewardship  
partnership  role  related  to  Second  Marsh  and  the  expansion  of  that  role  given  
the  transfer  of  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve  to  the  City.  

Conclusion  

The  models,  as  indicated  above,  are  an  invitation  to  City  staff  and  Council  to  discuss  
how  we  can  collectively  sustain  the  FSM/City  partnership  and  ensure  the  continuation  of  
the  education,  interpretation  and  stewardship  programs  at  Second  Marsh,  and  
potentially  the  McLaughlin  Bay  Wildlife  Reserve,  in  2023  and  beyond.  

FSM  welcomes  all  observations,  comments  and  suggestions,  as  well  as  the  
development  of  alternative  funding  models.  

We  are  available  to  meet  with  City  staff,  Committee  and/or  Council  at  a  mutually  
convenient  time.   










